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Board of Trustees 

Minutes


	Date:
	13 July 2006

	Time:
	2.00 p.m.

	Venue:
	V&A Board Room

	Present:
	Paula Ridley (Chairman)

Jonathan Altaras

Professor Margaret Buck

Rob Dickins
Professor Sir Christopher Frayling (items 1-11.a))
Jane Gordon Clark
	Rick Mather

Paul Ruddock

The Rt Hon Sir Timothy Sainsbury

Dame Marjorie Scardino

Samir Shah

	In attendance:
	Mark Jones, Director

Ian Blatchford, Deputy Director

David Anderson, Director of Learning & Interpretation

Moira Gemmill, Director of Projects & Design

Jane Lawson, Director of Development

Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs

Helen Jones (Secretariat)
John Rider (Secretariat)

	Apologies:
	Betty Jackson,  Lisa Jardine, Peter Rogers; Paul Williamson

	1
	Declaration of interests

	1.1
	· Professor Buck, as Head of Central St Martins College of Art and Design, mentioned a potential conflict of interest with the Leonardo exhibition as the College was a partner of the Universal Leonardo initiative.
· Sir Timothy Sainsbury mentioned a potential conflict of interest as members of his family might have involvement with the Royal Opera House.

· Professor Sir Christopher Frayling, as chair of Arts Council England (ACE), mentioned a potential conflict of interest since ACE was the main funding body of the Royal Opera House.

	1.2
	New guidelines on the Registration and Declaration of Interests for V&A Staff and Trustees and Acceptance of Gifts and Hospitality had been produced and would be sent to Trustees in due course.

	
	

	2
	The Café and Galleries 21/21a – site visit

	2.1
	The visit was cancelled for health and safety reasons.

	
	

	3.
	Theatre Museum

	3.1
	The Board had agreed at its meeting in May that discussions with the Royal Opera House (ROH) to operate an education and display programme at the Theatre Museum’s Covent Garden site should continue and the general sense of the meeting had been that the partnership would be approved once some key elements (such as finances and governance) had been clarified further.  A paper had been circulated to both boards describing the key elements of the proposal and the financial commitments to be made by the ROH and V&A.  The impact of the partnership on the V&A’s overall spend on the theatre collections was outlined.  

	3.2
	In discussion the following main points were made:

· The Society of London Theatre had decided not to become a core contributing partner.  

· The ROH board had met on 12 July and had agreed in principle to the proposed partnership with the V&A.
· Three strong candidates had been identified for interview for the manager for the new venture.
· The governing instrument of the new organisation would be a Memorandum of Understanding (MoU).

· A public announcement of the V&A/ROH partnership would be made in autumn 2006 when an indicative programme and the MoU would be in place.

· The local authority in Blackpool was still interested in presenting some form of display based on the Theatre Museum collections.

· The issue of a display space at the V&A in South Kensington for the Theatre Museum collections had not been resolved.

	3.3
	The Board reaffirmed ‘in principle’ support for the proposal for a partnership with the ROH to run the Theatre Museum’s Covent Garden site as a performing arts exhibition and education centre, and would await further clarification on programming content and the MoU.

	3.4
	The Board noted the proposal to close the existing Theatre Museum operation in Covent Garden in December 2006 and to reopen in September 2007.

	
	

	4
	V&A Accounts 2005/06

	4.1
	The Annual Report and Accounts for the year ended 31 March 2006 and a commentary on the Museum’s financial performance in 2005/06 had been circulated previously.  The operational deficit for the period had increased over that forecast, and Tustees expressed concern over the level of reserves.

	4.2
	The Board took note of the Accounts for 2005/06 which would be signed by the Chairman, the Director (as Accounting Officer) and the Chairman of the Audit Committee for presentation to Parliament before the summer recess.

	
	

	5
	Comprehensive Spending Review

	5.1
	On the Comprehensive Spending Review 2008/09-2010/11, the following points were noted:
· Government spending could not rise more than 1.8%
· Education and Health would get more than 1.8%

· Home Office and Department for Work and Pensions would get -5%

· DCMS expected to hear about its settlement in July 2007
· The two scenarios for which the V&A and other national museums and galleries were preparing figures were:
· what to do if Grant-in-Aid was cut by 7% in real terms every year for 3 years
· cash standstill every year for 3 years

	5.2
	The Board noted the action being taken by the Museum.

	
	

	6
	Main Shop at South Kensington (2006/7) (agenda item 5)

	6.1
	A report on the trading performance of the new Main Shop had been circulated previously.  The new shop was a lot smaller than the old shop.  The Retail Team had achieved a great deal since the opening of the new shop but it was still not on budget.  The Team had identified a number of steps to improve financial performance.  The Chairman of V&A Enterprises (VAE) was assisting in finding a retail consultant to review the Shop.

	6.2
	The Board agreed to discuss the matter further after the VAE Board had considered the review of the Shop by the outside consultant.

	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting (15 June 2006) (agenda item 6)

	7.1
	The minutes of the meeting were agreed.

	
	

	8
	Matters arising (agenda item 7)

	8.1
	Paragraph 8.13: The Board agreed that Trustees should have an ‘awayday’ visit to Berlin in February 2007.

	8.2
	Paragraph 10.1: The Board noted that the Deed of Appointment and Retirement for the transfer of ownership of the Schreiber Collection, had been signed by the Museum.  It was awaiting signature by the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport.


	
	

	9
	Chairman’s report (agenda item 8)

	9.1
	The National Campaign for the Arts would be discussing the Comprehensive Spending Review with the Chancellor of the Exchequer on 17 July.

	9.2
	Trustees were invited to return the form indicating their availability for Board meetings in 2007, which had been included in their Board papers, to the Secretary as soon as possible.

	
	

	10
	Director’s report (agenda item 9)

	10.1
	The Report had been circulated previously.

	10.2
	As reported earlier (paragraph 6.1 above), all Government bodies were preparing to consider the impact of a 7% cut in funding in the period covered by the next Comprehensive Spending Review (2008/09-2010/11).  This was a drastic scenario, translating to a real-terms cut of 20-25% over the period.  V&A Departments would be required to outline the local impact of this scenario to feed into the Museum’s response and that of the sector.

	10.3
	The V&A was looking into ways to develop a system for corporate loans of paintings from its collections.

	10.4
	V&A Late openings would change from Wednesday to Friday from January 2007.

	10.5
	The Exhibition Road Music Day on 21 June had been a great success with over 6,000 people attending events at the V&A.

	10.6
	The V&A had begun its five-year partnership with the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco which would include an exhibition in 2010 on the aesthetic movement.

	10.7
	Exhibitions:

· Cinema India would continue to tour after a short period in storage at the V&A;

· International Arts and Crafts had received some 160,000 visitors at the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco;

· Vivienne Westwood and Must-Have Toys continued to tour successfully. 

	10.8
	The V&A website now had visitor information in eight languages.

	10.9
	The Bureau International des Expositions (BIE) had secured funding for the exhibition on the history of Expos.

	10.10
	There had been no complaints on catering in June.

	
	

	11
	Reports from Committees (agenda item 10)

	11.1
	a)
Audit:

· The Committee agreed to discontinue the practice of including salaries of senior staff in the V&A’s annual accounts. 

· The V&A Finance Department had tried to produce accounts that were more comprehensible. 

· The Committee considered an internal audit report on perimeter security.

· There would be a new, dual, approach to internal audit which would be strategic and operational.

· The Committee considered a V&A Business Continuity Plan and agreed that a two to three year budget allocation was required.  The Committee recommended that the Finance Committee budgeted accordingly. 

· The Committee had had a presentation on the Museum’s not-in-place object audit.

	
	b) 
Buildings Strategy (Paper circulated previously):

· The Committee considered the accommodation of staff who would be displaced by the Medieval & Renaissance (M&R) project.

· The Committee considered the V&A’s future storage requirements.  It was planned to have an accessible store, at Blythe House, and a low-cost ‘deep’ store; options for the latter were being investigated.

· A review of the cost plan for the M&R project would be undertaken shortly.

	
	c)
Collections (Paper circulated previously):

· The Board endorsed the recommendation of the Committee to lend the objects described in the paper circulated for the meeting. 

	
	d)
Development (Paper circulated previously):

· Raising money for the Medieval & Renaissance galleries remained the top priority.  A number of small pledges had been made towards the project and a fundraising committee for the project would be set up by September 2006.

· The Board of the American Friends of the V&A had met in London in June.

· A number of potential donors for the Ceramics Galleries project had been invited to the Museum; it was for consideration whether a fundraising committee would be established.

· A response was still awaited from the DCMS/Wolfson Improvement Fund for the Education Centre.

· HSBC had provisionally confirmed its sponsorship for the China Design Now exhibition.

· Sponsorship was still being sought for the Surreal Things: Surrealism and Design exhibition.

· There was a lot of interest in the Kylie exhibition.

· Recruitment of a new Patrons Manager was underway.

· The total number of memberships was over 11,000 and the total number of members was nearly 15,000.

	
	e)
Finance (Paper circulated previously):

· This item was dealt with under earlier agenda items.

	
	

	12
	Any other business (agenda item 11)

	12.1
	Trustees were reminded that the private view for the opening of the Jameel Gallery of Islamic Art would take place on Tuesday 18 July 2006.

	12.2
	Next Board meeting Thursday 14 September 2006 at 2.00 pm in the V&A.


Helen Jones
 September 2006
� 	It was confirmed after the meeting that the Secretary of State for Culture, Media and Sport had signed the document. 
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